

THE RATION CARD: A RESPONSE TO THE ECONOMIC CRISIS IN LEBANON. TO WHAT EXTENT ARE CASH TRANSFER PROGRAMS EFFECTIVE?

The brief examines the Ration Card Program (RCP), an emergency cash transfer program that was issued by the Lebanese government to assist the poor and vulnerable Lebanese population affected by the ongoing economic crisis. The brief first introduces the RCP and its beneficiaries, and shows the shortcomings of the RCP that provides little support to beneficiaries, excludes a large section of the population, and is not sustainable. The brief then suggests alternative approaches and recommendations to shift toward a sustainable social security protection framework that supports the population as a whole.

Introduction

Over the past two years, Lebanon has been suffering from the worst economic and financial crisis since the end of the civil war. The Lebanese pound has lost over 90 percent of its value against the US dollar, and "much of the public life has been paralyzed due to power cuts, staggering food and fuel inflation, and medicine shortages" [1]. This is occurring at a time when people are still bearing the brunt of the COVID-19 pandemic and the aftermath of the Beirut port blast that took place on August 4th, 2020. According to a recent study by ESCWA, the multidimensional poverty rate in Lebanon doubled from 42 percent in 2019 to 82 percent of the total population in 2021, with 74 percent of the population witnessing an increase in income poverty As a result, and in the absence of national universal social security services and rights, the economic crisis has forced many households to rely on in-kind donations (food, medicine, clothes, etc.) as well as cash assistance to be able to meet their basic needs. These various forms of social assistance are usually distributed through NGOs, international organisations, individual initiatives, political parties, or the government.

This brief critically examines the "Ration Card" cash transfer program that was recently issued by the Lebanese government to assist the poor and vulnerable Lebanese population affected by the ongoing economic crisis. I argue that although cash transfer programs aim to provide quick relief to families, the Ration Card Program (RCP) offers very little support to beneficiaries, and excludes a large section of the population through its eligibility, registration, and implementation mechanisms. It is also important to note the RCP, and emergency cash transfer schemes in general, are not sustainable in nature and not sufficient on their own without broader national social protection programs, as pillars for a just and reimagined social contract in the country.

Ration Cards

General Overview

As Lebanon currently faces multiple overlapping crises, a majority of the population is experiencing an increasing risk of income insecurity and a plunging purchasing power due to rapid inflation. In parallel, the same working conditions of many employed individuals persisted with an invariable minimum wage standing at LBP 675,000 per month. A recent study by the International Labour Organisation (ILO) revealed that around 54.7 percent of employed individuals were paid less than LBP 780,000 per month.

After years of social policy inaction, the government introduced the "Ration Card", a one-year cash transfer program with a planned budget of \$556 million set to assist vulnerable people as Banque du Liban (BDL) lifts subsidies [4] off essential imports such as bread, fuel, and medication [5]. Previously, the subsidies program, albeit being expensive and regressive, constituted the only form of universal protection in the country. [6] The subsidy program costs around 6 billion US dollars per year, with only 20 percent of subsidies benefiting the poorer half of the Lebanese population [7]. Instead, the wealthiest had the most consistent access to subsidized goods with their purchasing power and ended up benefiting more [8]. This means that the program did not fairly nor sufficiently support the most vulnerable households and individuals, and it was removed at a time when many were facing food insecurity and a reduced purchasing power.

Known as the "exceptional credit" law^[9], the RCP was originally passed by Parliament as an emergency legislation on June 30th, 2021. The program aims to provide relief to impoverished Lebanese families and replace subsidies^[10] amidst a worsening economic

crisis. Similarly, another cash transfer program was put in place by the World Bank to provide quick relief to those affected by the economic and COVID-19 crises. The Emergency Social Safety Net (ESSN) is a three-year project advanced by the World Bank to support and improve Lebanon's existing National Poverty Targeting Program (NPTP) with a budget of \$246 million [11]. It targets 150,000 Lebanese families, given that the NPTP has had very limited outreach and as of last year only reached 1.5 percent of the population [12]. The NPTP was criticised for various reasons, mainly the high operational costs of poverty targeting while offering a very limited amount to beneficiaries [13]. In addition, it includes targeting errors and exclusion of vulnerable individuals in need of assistance but were omitted by the selection formula and administrative errors. The ESSN then seeks to expand coverage from 1.5 to 20 percent of the Lebanese population [14], but it does not address the limitations of the NPTP.

The ESSN was initially planned to be implemented in May 2021, but has faced instead prolonged delays since the parliament voted on a draft law that amended the loan agreement without prior consultation with the World Bank, prompting the latter to claim that they did not approve any changes ^[15]. Moving forward, and after the parliament passed new amendments to activate the ESSN, the program launched during March 2022. The registration for both the ration card program and ESSN (See Annex) started on December 1st, 2021, and extended until January 21st, 2022. The cash assistance is expected to be directly transferred through electronic cards to the most vulnerable households. Even though the "Ration Card" and the ESSN are two separate programs, both their registration processes are done via the same online platform "Daem network" operated by IMPACT ^[16]. The platform was previously used for the government's COVID-19 vaccination program and is under the supervision of the Central Inspection ^[17].

Who has access to the RCP?

Given that the RCP is a poverty targeting program, the beneficiaries must meet specified criteria to be eligible for it [18]. However, compliance with the eligibility requirements, such as having limited income and assets or giving up privacy rights over bank accounts will limit participation and exclude many vulnerable households, especially when the advanced cash incentives are low. Moreover, checking and monitoring eligibility also carries a higher financial and administrative burden and would require an effective state apparatus, which can be challenging to say the least given Lebanon's dysfunctional state institutions. Some tasks are being managed by the World Food Program (WPF) such as the household verification visits to validate the eligibility of potential beneficiaries to receive the ESSN [19]. Such measures are not just costly, but they also undermine the trust between the government and the people. In contrast, investing in a universal social protection system contributes to strengthen the relation of trust and build towards a stronger social contract [20].

Taking into consideration that the majority of the population is now considered poor and as the economic crisis continues to worsen, the complex eligibility requirements set for the RCP exclude many vulnerable groups. The RCP aims to reach around 500,000 Lebanese families, which is a limited outreach given that 4 million people are living in multidimensional poverty, with 1 million poor households^[21]. After the registration closed, the "IMPACT" platform recorded over 582,000 applications for aid, which amounts to almost 1.4 million individuals^[22]. This implies that many households in need of urgent assistance did not register to the programs.

In addition, the number of applications does not mean all of the households will be selected to receive cash transfers; those who do not match the eligibility criteria will be disqualified [23]. As stated by the World Bank, only 200,000 households met the preliminary screening criteria for the ESSN [24]. The IMPACT dashboard also shows that at least 114,000 households submitted incomplete applications [25], which further narrows down the number of people selected for both programs. Overall, this shows that the target population set by RCP and ESSN may not be achieved especially when poverty targeting programs exclude many individuals during the selection process. According to a report by Development Pathways [26], the targeting nature of cash transfer programmes excludes the majority of people in society, the so called "missing middle", from social security even though they have low and insecure incomes. This missing middle is deemed as too 'rich' to be a recipient of poverty targeting programmes, but is also too poor to be able to afford private service provision or to access or contribute to the NSSF. In addition, while the RCP is focused on the household level, studies have shown that targeting vulnerable households rather than individuals is unfair [27].

Furthermore, the RCP covers Lebanese nationals who only reside in the country for a minimum period of six months a year Consequently, refugees and migrant workers are excluded from the program. The government claims that these populations are already receiving aid through other organizations, but no official statistics support such an assertion. According to the UNHCR, around 90 percent of Syrian refugees in Lebanon are now living in extreme poverty, which means they cannot access basic food items for survival Moreover, families who already benefit from cash assistance programs such as the NPTP are not eligible, despite the fact that the cash received through the latter program is considered a negligible amount of LBP 100,000 or USD 5 per household.

In the absence of awareness campaigns, both programs still had limited outreach. Previously, no studies were conducted to ensure if people living in rural areas received sufficient information about the NPTP in comparison to those living in urban areas. If indeed they were not able to access information about this program, the same obstacle had been repeated again with the RCP and ESSN

programs. Moreover, many people who do not have digital literacy nor access to devices with an internet service will face difficulties in registration and notification processes. During the registration period, concerns about signing up were voiced by individuals who do not possess identity cards, as well as challenges faced with "moukhtars^[31]," who refused to issue identity cards and asked for money in exchange for helping families to register [32]. More generally, people are sceptical of these mechanisms, mainly because previous governmental programs were not executed efficiently and instead associated with corruption.

As a result, in the presence of vastly limiting eligibility criteria, many households in need of immediate support will be excluded from the program or will be discouraged from applying in the first place. Instead, it is essential to introduce a universal provision in which all citizens are entitled to receive services and assistance.

The shortcomings of the RCP: Accessibility, Limitations, and Exclusions

Similar to the NPTP and RCP in Lebanon, the efficiency of poverty-targeting cash transfer strategies has been questioned in countries across Latin America and Africa. Over time, global studies have illustrated the problematic nature of poverty targeting that is commonly carried out using Proxy Means Tests (PMTs) to target only those households classified as poor, and often only those living in extreme poverty (33). These studies highlight that design errors generate high exclusion errors ranging between 44 percent to 97 percent (34). In other terms, many individuals living in extreme poverty targeted by PMTs could be excluded from the program. Taking into consideration the clientelistic culture of service provision in Lebanon and the successive governments' failure to set and execute effective plans, it will be extremely challenging to implement an effective poverty-targeting mechanism. In the absence of any reliable data about household income and annual poverty indicator surveys, the database for eligibility will need to be built from scratch. In addition, the allocation of available resources required to conduct a verification check on all bank accounts of registered families is highly questionable, especially taking into account the need to monitor this process by a third party.

Riddled with loopholes and irregularities, funding for the RCP has not been secured yet, implying the possibility of delays in the implementation of the program in the future. At the time of writing this brief, the Lebanese parliament is aiming to shift funds from a World Bank loan that was initially set to improve the public transport sector sector, noting that the public transport sector is currently in dire need of reforms after fuel prices have drastically increased and alternative forms of transportation are in demand. However, the World Bank regional director announced that the program will not be entirely funded by the financial institution and it will have to be accounted for in the 2022 Lebanese national budget He demanded that Lebanon funds its own ration card for the first two months (approximately \$80 million), and the World Bank could provide the rest of the funding thereafter [37]. In addition, Prime Minister Najib Mikati suggested using the country's allocation of "Special Drawing Rights" (SDR) from the International Monetary Fund to fund the first two months of RCP [38]. However, the 2022 national budget does not mention the RCP in particular, and in the absence of any official announcements, it remains unknown how the RCP will be funded.

In addition to that, the amount of money offered by the RCP, with a base payment of 25\$ and averaged at \$93 per family [40], is very limited and not enough to cover basic needs. It also remains unclear whether the disbursement currency will be in US Dollars or Lebanese Pounds and at what given exchange rate. In general, the amount offered by the cash transfer programs provides very limited relief to struggling families with already extremely low-levels of incomes, especially in the light of rapid inflation and the removal of subsidies. For example, medication prices have increased by 5 times, diesel prices surged by 2,050 percent in a year and household cooking gas by 1,454 percent since last November [41]. The Central Administration of Statistics revealed that the consumer price index in the country for the month of September 2021 recorded an increase of 144.12 percent compared to a year earlier (September 2020), and the consumer price inflation during the first nine months of 2021 amounted to 116.1 percent [42]. Moreover, a survey conducted by the World Food Program (WFP) in March-April 2021, showed that 43 percent of respondents were unemployed and 47 percent of households are unable to access food and other basic needs

RCP and Pork Barrel Politics

The RCP has faced several delays in its implementation, beginning with the postponement of the initial date of registration from September 2021 to December 2021 due to technical and political hurdles. It is important to underline that the reasons behind the continuous delays in the implementation of social assistance programs are also exceedingly political. Past experiences in Lebanon suggest that the RCP, being a poverty targeted program, would not be immune to the same clientelistic competition for resources and influence especially in light of the 2022 parliamentary elections.

Alternative Approaches and Recommendations

Towards an inclusive, universal, and lifecycle-based social security system

In a nutshell, short-term fixes and emergency-based responses such as poverty-targeted cash transfers should not be regarded as a substitute to a sustainable social protection system, especially when the country is facing financial and economic collapse [44]. As

the only concrete solution put forward by the government so far, and while 82 percent of the population is in need of support, the RCP does not have enough coverage, offers very little benefits to those who will receive cash transfers and focuses on households rather than the needs and rights of individuals.

Moving towards a new envisioned recovery that prioritises social justice and protection as a public good will require a universal and inclusive system that meets the needs of the whole population, especially when the state is not equipped to handle complex poverty targeting schemes and PMTs. According to data by IMPACT, 59 percent of registered individuals are unemployed ^[45]. Therefore, it is important to reiterate the need for universal and lifecycle schemes, such as old-age pension and unemployment benefits, to support the population as a whole.

The existing limitations and challenges that stem from the social protection system in Lebanon are not new, and the implementation of structural reforms and amendments are indeed long overdue. Over the years, the approach to social policy in Lebanon has been reactive, residual, and led by international donors' agendas [46]. The reliance on social assistance programmes such as the NPTP and RCP only aimed to alleviate poverty of targeted vulnerable groups through providing direct cash. This approach has created divisions among classes, as the upper and middle classes were receiving services through a subsidized private sector [47]. However, in light of the current crises, many people who benefited from private services, such as private insurance, can no longer afford it [48] and instead are demanding alternative options.

For this reason, social safety nets such as the RCP and the existing NPTP should be embedded within a broader social security protection framework that targets the entire population. The government should develop this framework along with syndicates, workers' groups, civil society actors, and other stakeholders. This will require necessary reforms of the National Social Security Fund to ensure universal coverage, retirement pensions and unemployment allowances to ensure universal coverage, retirement pensions and unemployment allowances. The Lebanese government should begin with setting national priorities and strategies for social development and rights based on people's needs and not just in alignment with the donors' agenda. Instead, they should encourage the donor community as well as local and international NGOs to align with these priorities, especially in the sectors of livelihoods, social services and protection. Given that broad-based inclusive transfers are a big investment, the government will need to have an effective approach in raising revenues, and in return, the transfers can contribute to broadening the tax base and strengthening trust. The Lebanese state must also establish a unified, national body for the implementation of social protection policies that include concerned ministries, public administrations, as well as civil society actors to the implementation of social protection policies that include concerned ministries, public administrations, as well as civil society actors the implementation of social protection policies that include concerned ministries, public administrations, as well as civil society actors the implementation of social protection policies that include concerned ministries, public administrations, as well as civil society actors the implementation of social protection policies that include concerned ministries, public administrations, as well as civil society actors the implementation of social protection policies that include concerned ministries are concerned minist

The donor community should support the priorities set by the Lebanese government, and ensure that funds given to the state and relevant public institutions are not being squandered, but used appropriately towards rights-based structural policy reforms. The donor community should also ensure that policy reforms are informed by a participatory process, in which labor organizations and civic actors can directly communicate their concerns, needs and priorities. During the civil war and onwards, civil society organisations (CSO) have played a big role in providing social services and filling the gaps left by the state, and this particularly increased after the port blast and the economic crisis. However, it is important to note that CSOs should not replace the state's role of service provision. Alongside these services, CSOs still need to advocate and lobby for social and economic rights to be provided by the state, mainly the access to universal social security [52].

Although economic recovery will likely take a long time, it can be regarded as a window of opportunity to establish a framework that is inclusive, rights-based, sustainable, and provides necessary tools towards mitigating the burdens of the crises to ensure that all members of society receive equal protection and support. To establish lifecycle schemes, the government must address the structural flaws of the existing system and design a comprehensive recovery plan. This can entail financial reforms and the restructuring of public sectors to be able to finance a sustainable social protection system. For example, broadening the fiscal space for social protection can be done through increasing revenue from progressive taxation, including income tax reform and the introduction of wealth tax, as well as the reallocation of public expenditure within and outside the social protection sector. This can generate the needed resource base to finance a sustainable social protection framework on the long run [53].

In addition, the reliance on services provided by sectarian organizations weakens the ties between citizens and the state and instead maintains the existent cycles of poverty^[54]. Instead, a universal and inclusive social security system will allow a shift from traditional patron-client networks towards a new social contract between the government and people. This can also be supported by mutual aid initiatives, community-based and grassroots organizing such as forming cooperatives^[55], encouraging participation in trade unions and their emancipation from traditional sectarian parties' influence, and other forms of solidarities. These transitions will inevitably facilitate the implementation of an inclusive and universal social protection framework on the long run.

Bibliography

Kareem Chehayeb, "Un Rep Slams Lebanon Central Bank Chief over Economic Crisis," Poverty and Development News | Al Jazeera, November 12, 2021), https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2021/11/12/un-rep-slams-lebanon-central-bank-

chief-over-economic-crisis

- The multidimensional poverty index expands the measurement of poverty based on individual or household income levels in relation to money-metric poverty lines to include various aspects of living conditions. In the context of Lebanon, classifications such as inability to obtain medicines and deprivation from electricity are taken into consideration. ESCWA, "Multidimensional Poverty in Lebanon (2019-2021)," 2021, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/21-00634- multidimentional poverty in lebanon -policy brief en.pdf.
- ILO. 2021. Assessing Informality and Vulnerability among Disadvantaged Groups in Lebanon: A survey of Lebanese, and Syrian and Palestinian Refugees. https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---arabstates/---ro-beirut/documents/publication/wcms 816649.pdf
- In 2020, <u>Banque du Liban (BDL) subsidized</u> wheat, fuel, medicine and basic food items so they can remain affordable to citizens at the rate of LBP1,507. This aimed to protect poor and vulnerable households amidst an uncontrolled depreciation of the Lebanese pound.
- Omar Tamo, "Ration Card or Election Tool? Lebanon's Subsidies Retargeting Plan Goes before Parliament," L'Orient Today (L'Orient Today, June 29, 2021), https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1266800/ration-card-or-election-tool-lebanons-subsidies-retargeting-plan-goes-before-parliament.html.
- Here, it is worth distinguishing between food and fuel subsidies especially that in some contexts food subsidies are considered effective, see: https://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/pnabh084.pdf. Others proposed reforms that target the program's shortcomings, see: World Food Programme, "Vulnerability Analysis and Review," WPF Egypt 2005, https://documents.wfp.org/stellent/groups/public/documents/ena/wfp198346.pdf?iframe. However, this requires further research beyond the scope of this report, so the statement in the text above points out that the entire subsidy program in Lebanon was expensive and regressive.
- UNICEF, "Hurtling toward a Precipice: With No Parachute Attached," UNICEF, December 7, 2020, https://www.unicef.org/lebanon/press-releases/hurtling-toward-precipice-no-parachute-attached.
- Kareem Chehayeb, "The Weight of Lebanon's Unsustainable Subsidies Program," TIMEP, April 30, 2021, https://timep.org/commentary/analysis/the-weight-of-lebanons-unsustainable-subsidies-program/.
- [9] Ibid.
- The RCP was suggested during parliamentary sessions to help families cope with the removal of subsidies off basic goods. The minister of social affairs, Ramzi Moucharafieh, said that the cash card program was designed to ensure subsidies reach those most in need and to prevent wasting money. Read: https://english.alarabiya.net/News/middle-east/2021/09/09/Lebanon-launches-cash-subsidy-cards-for-500-000-families
- World Bank, "Project Information Document (PID)," LEBANON EMERGENCY CRISIS AND COVID-19 RESPONSE SOCIAL SAFETY NET PROJECT, 2020, http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/216001603902307374/pdf/Project-Information-Document-LEBANON-EMERGENCY-CRISIS-AND-COVID-19-RESPONSE-SOCIAL-SAFETY-NET-PROJECT-P173367.pdf.
- UNICEF and ILO, "Towards a Social Protection Floor for Lebanon," March 2021, https://www.unicef.org/lebanon/media/6231/file/Towards_a_Social_Protection_Floor_for_Lebanon_Lifecycle_Social_Grants_EN.pdf.
- ^[13] Lea Bou Khater, "Poverty Targeting Is Not the Solution for Much Needed Social Policy," LCPS, 2020, <u>LCPS Poverty Targeting</u> is not the Solution for Much Needed Social Policy (lcps-lebanon.org)
- For more information, check the fact sheet published by the World Bank: https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/517791610478201970-0280022021/original/MENALebanonESSNFactSheetEnglish.pdf
- Abby Sewell and Omar Tamo, "How the Government Fumbled a \$246 Million World Bank Loan to Help Lebanon's Poorest Families," L'Orient Today (L'Orient Today, June 21, 2021), https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1265858/how-the-government-fumbled-a-246-million-world-bank-loan-to-help-lebanons-poorest-families.html.
- IMPACT is an eGovernance platform owned by Central Inspection to provide open data related to administrative, financial, engineering, agricultural, environmental, etc inspectorates in collaboration with ministries and municipalities. IMPACT is currently running the registration for COVID-19 vaccinations and the two social assistance programs. https://impact.gov.lb/home

- Abby Sewell, "As Import Subsidies Gradually End, Delays Mire Two Major Programs to Support the Country's Most Vulnerable," October 23, 2021, https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1278994/as-import-subsidies-gradually-end-delays-mire-two-major-programs-to-support-the-countrys-most-vulnerable.html.
- For detailed information about the eligibility criteria for the RCP, refer to the following infographic: https://civilsociety-centre.org/content/can-ration-cards-save-lebanon%E2%80%99s-poor-without-universal-social-security-0
- World Bank Group, "Lebanon Announces Payment of Cash Transfers to Extreme Poor Lebanese Households under Aman," World Bank (World Bank Group, March 15, 2022), https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2022/03/14/lebanon-announces-payment-of-cash-transfers-to-extreme-poor-lebanese-households-under-aman.
- [20] Stephen Kidd and Diloá Athias, "The Social Contract and the Role of Universal Social ...," Hit and Miss: An assessment of targeting effectiveness in social protection with additional analysis, 2020, https://www.developmentpathways.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Social-Contract-paper-Nov2020-1.pdf.
- ESCWA, "Multidimensional Poverty in Lebanon (2019-2021),"
- [221] IMPACT "E-Governance for the Public Sector." February 11, 2022, https://www.cib.gov.lb/sites/default/files/impact-e-governance-for-the-public-sector-event-2.0-media_compressed_5_0.pdf
- [23] Ibid.
- World Bank Group, "Lebanon Announces Payment of Cash Transfers to Extreme Poor Lebanese Households under Aman," World Bank (World Bank Group, March 15, 2022), https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2022/03/14/lebanon-announces-payment-of-cash-transfers-to-extreme-poor-lebanese-households-under-aman.
- [25] IMPACT Dashboard: https://impact.gov.lb/home?dashboardName=ration-card
- [26] Ibid.
- [27] Ibid.
- Omar Tamo, "A Deep Dive into the Ration Cards That Will Replace BDL Subsidies ... Eventually," L'Orient Today (L'Orient Today, August 17, 2021), https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1271999/a-deep-dive-into-the-ration-cards-that-will-replace-bdl-subsidies-eventually.html.
- Kareem Chehayeb, "Unprecedented' Hunger in Lebanon as Fuel Crisis Hikes Food Costs," Hunger News | Al Jazeera (Al Jazeera, October 12, 2021), https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/10/11/lebanon-fuel-crisis-hunger-food-prices.
- This is based on the daily market rate of LBP20,000 when the brief was written in February 2022. However, this rate is subject to change.
- Moukhtars are local officials who are responsible for personal records in a town or village.
- Final data by IMPACT recorded 280,799 individuals who submitted applications without ID cards. Rana Tabbara, "More than 400,000 Families Have Registered to Date for Two Long-Awaited Social Assistance Programs: Social Affairs Ministry,"
- In a study on cash transfers in Sub-Saharan Africa, Frank Ellis states that poverty-targeting transfers can create social divisiveness when only certain families are eligible to receive transfer while others are not, despite also being in need of aid. To read more about this: Frank Ellis, "'We Are All Poor Here': Economic Difference, Social Divisiveness and Targeting Cash Transfers in Sub-Saharan Africa," Journal of Development Studies 48, no. 2 (2012): pp. 201-214, https://doi.org/10.1080/00220388.2011.625408.
- Stephen Kidd and Diloá Athias, 2020, op.cit.
- L'Orient Today, "Ration Card Deal, Expat Voter Registration Begins, IMF Team Formed: What to Know Today," (L'Orient Today, October 1, 2021), https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1276560/ration-card-deal-expat-voter-registration-begins-imf-team-formed-everything-you-need-to-know-to-start-your-friday.html.

- [36] Kareem Chehayeb, "Lebanon Launches Cash Card Aid, despite Funding Shortfall," Poverty and Development News | Al Jazeera (Al Jazeera, December 1, 2021), https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2021/12/1/lebanon-launches-cash-card-aid-despite-funding-shortfall.
- Wael Taleb and Tala Ramadan, "The Parliament Has Passed Amendments for Unlocking World Bank Funding for Social Assistance," L'Orient Today (L'Orient Today, December 7, 2021), https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1283960/families-of-victims-of-the-beirut-port-explosion-along-with-the-families-of-lebanese-students-studying-abroad-have-gathered-to-protest-near-the-unesco.html.
- L'Orient Le Jour, "Ration Card Deal, Expat Voter Registration Begins, IMF Team Formed: What to Know Today," L'Orient Today (L'Orient Today, October 1, 2021), https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1276560/ration-card-deal-expat-voter-registration-begins-imf-team-formed-everything-you-need-to-know-to-start-your-friday.html.
- The RCP provides families with a base payment of \$25 and an additional \$15 per family member (up to six members), as well as an additional \$11 for a family member aged 75 or older. Each family is eligible to receive a maximum of \$126 per month, with an average estimated at \$93 per family. Omar Tamo, "A Deep Dive into the Ration Cards That Will Replace BDL Subsidies ... Eventually," L'Orient Today (L'Orient Today, August 17, 2021), https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1271999/a-deep-dive-into-the-ration-cards-that-will-replace-bdl-subsidies-eventually.html.
- Omar Tamo, "Lebanon's 78th Independence Day Is Marked with Rising Poverty Rates, Triple-Digit Inflation and Mounting Political Impasse," Forbes ME (Forbes Middle East, November 22, 2021), https://www.forbesmiddleeast.com/industry/economy/in-numbers-a-somber-year-since-lebanon-last-marked-its-independence-day.
- [42] See: http://www.cas.gov.lb/index.php/economic-statistics-en
- World Food Program, "M-VAM Vulnerability and Food Security Reliefweb.int," Relief Web, June 25, 2021, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/WFP-0000129566.pdf.
- UNICEF and ILO, "Towards a Social Protection Floor for Lebanon," March 2021, https://www.unicef.org/lebanon/media/6231/file/Towards_a_Social_Protection_Floor_for_Lebanon_Lifecycle_Social_Grants_EN.pdf.
- L'Orient Today, "More than 400,000 Families Have Registered to Date for Two Long-Awaited Social Assistance Programs: Social Affairs Ministry," L'Orient Today (L'Orient Today, January 10, 2022), https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1287126/more-than-400000-families-have-registered-to-date-for-two-long-awaited-social-assistance-programs-social-affairs-ministry.html.
- [46] Michele Scala, "An Intersectional Perspective on Social (in)Security," The Centre for Social Sciences Research & Action, January 2022, https://civilsociety-centre.org/sites/default/files/resources/cessra-intersectionalperspectivesocialinsecurity-jan2022-en-online.pdf
- [47] Lea Bou Khater, "Poverty Targeting Is Not the Solution for Much Needed Social Policy," 2020, op. cit.
- Over the course of the ongoing crisis, previously "privileged" populations (such as public employees) are suffering from downward mobility and the loss of income and status because of the hyperinflation that compromises their salaries. They are still paid in LBP, and remunerations are indexed at the official bank rate of 1,500 LBP for the dollar, while the dollar's actual value closed in to 30,000 LBP at the beginning of January 2022.

Read More at: https://civilsociety-centre.org/cap/timeline-social-protection-in-lebanon

- The National Social Security Fund (NSSF) was established in September 1963 and provides social security coverage to workers formally employed in the private sector.
- [50] Marie-Noëlle AbiYaghi and Léa Yammine, "Understanding the Social Protection Needs of Civil Society Workers in Lebanon," The Centre for Social Sciences Research & Action, August 2019, https://civilsociety-centre.org/sites/default/files/resources/ls-socialprotection-civsocworkers-2019-en.pdf.
- [51] Michele Scala, "An Intersectional Perspective on Social (in)Security," 2021, op.cit.
- [52] Ibid.
- UNICEF and ILO, "Towards a Social Protection Floor for Lebanon," March 2021, https://www.unicef.org/lebanon/media/6231/file/Towards_a_Social_Protection_Floor_for_Lebanon_Lifecycle_Social_Grants_EN.pdf.

Lea Bou Khater, 2020, op.cit.

Cooperatives are solidarity economy enterprises that are owned, governed, and run by their members. They aim to meet the common economic, social and cultural needs of the community and create a space where people can work together democratically. In Lebanon, Dikkeneh was founded during the economic crisis in the neighbourhood of Basta al-Tahta. Read: https://thepublicsource.org/we-all-benefit-little-dikkeneh-coop-could

The Center for Social Science Research & Action

A programme by Lebanon Support @ 2022

Capyright © 2022. All rights reserved.







